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March 25, 2013


The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

This letter transmits an ordinance to make a technical correction in the definition of “landmark” in K.C.C. 20.62.020 and clarify a landmark designation criterion contained in K.C.C. 20.62.040.

The established landmark designation criteria are modeled on national standards developed by the U.S. National Park Service (NPS) for listing properties in the National Register of Historic Places. However, in 1981 when Ordinance 4828 was adopted, that section of the NPS standards that provides guidance for implementing the criteria was omitted. The code reads as follows:

“An historic resource may be designated as a King County landmark if it…possesses integrity of location, design, setting, materials, workmanship, feeling, and association…”(KCC 20.62.040)

At a recent landmark nomination hearing before the King County Landmarks Commission (commission), attorneys representing one of the property owners in the proposed district interpreted the code to mean that all seven of the above-noted elements of integrity must be met in order for a property to be eligible for designation. This is not the intent of the NPS standards, nor is it the practice by which the criterion has been applied by the commission for the last 31 years. The commission has generally held that at least two or more, and preferably all, of the elements of integrity should be met; however, there are cases in which as few as two could apply, such as with an archaeological site, or the site of an important event where no extant structures remain. A strict interpretation of KCC 20.62.040 would eliminate certain important historic properties from landmark designation.

The commission took steps to address this oversight by adopting the NPS guidelines for implementing the criteria in its operating rules and procedures many years ago; however, after the issue arose recently, the commission determined that it was prudent to clarify the code to avoid future confusion. The commission believes that the proposed amendment provides the flexibility required for evaluating varied resource types and that the NPS guidelines, adopted by reference in the commission’s operating rules and procedures, provide the requisite guidance for interpreting the proposed revision to the criteria.

Together these amendments will clarify the County’s procedures for designating landmark properties and, in doing so, reflect King County’s Strategic Plan Goal of service excellence by improving the effectiveness and efficiency of County programs and services.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Julie Koler, Preservation Officer 
of the Historic Preservation Program in the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-296-8689.

Sincerely,




Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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